September 15, 2008
The Honorable Arnold Schwarzenegger

Governor

State of California

State Capitol

Sacramento, California 95814

Re: SB 29 -- Pupil Attendance: Electronic Monitoring

Dear Governor Schwarzenegger:

I write to request your signature on Senate Bill (SB) 29, a measure to ensure that parents, not government, decide whether or not their kids carry an RFID-enabled student ID.
As you may recall, the controversy surrounding Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) began in 2005 after a school district in Sutter County distributed RFID-enabled IDs to students without notifying parents or receiving their consent.   Exacerbating matters, the district compelled children to wear these devices under threat of suspension, and repeatedly resisted the complaints of parents who objected to the requirement. It wasn’t until those parents went to the media that the district finally relented and stopped using the devices.
Senate Bill 29 is narrowly tailored to address these specific circumstances and to make sure that similar scenarios can’t happen again.  To this end, SB 29 does two things:  

1. Notice -- SB 29 would require schools that voluntarily choose to issue RFID-enabled devices to kids -- such as an ID or building access card -- to tell parents how the technology used in the device works, what the privacy and security risks are, and what the school has done to make sure the devices it’s using are compliant with student privacy laws.  

2. Consent -- SB 29 would require the affirmative consent of a parent before a school could compel a student to carry an RFID-enabled device that is designed to track that student’s physical location, or record his or her attendance at school.
Until recently, SB 29 included a 3-year moratorium on the use of RFID in student IDs.   I understand that such a policy will likely not be acceptable to you, whatever practical value I might see in it.  I am also aware of your objection to my efforts via SB 768 (2006) to require that when government issues these devices, we issue technologically secure devices.  

I have kept your concerns in mind in drafting the final version of SB 29.  Whether or not we agree on what’s an appropriate use of this technology, or on the appropriate technological protections for these devices, surely we can agree that it would be wrong for a school district to compel a minor to carry one without informing parents of the relevant facts and allowing them to make the decision.  
Such a view seems all the more reasonable in the absence of any legal limitations on the information contained on such a card, or of any legal requirement for security/privacy protections.  For these reasons I respectfully request your signature on SB 29.
Sincerely,

S. Joseph Simitian

State Senator, 11th District
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